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Shade Tree A’s Model A Club  

The	Shade	Tree	A’s	Model	A	Club	is	a	non-profit	organization	dedicated	
to	the	preservation	and	the	restoration	of	the	Model	A	Ford	automobile.	
Shade	Tree	A’s	annual	dues	are	only	$25.	Members	are	urged	to	join	the	
Model	A	Ford	Club	of	America	(MAFCA,	$50	annual	dues)	and	the	Model	
A	Restorer’s	Club	(MARC,	$45	annual	dues)	to	enjoy	the	benefits	of	these	
national	organizations	including	their	respective	magazines:	The	Restorer	
(MAFCA)	and	Model	A	News	 (MARC).	The	Shade	Tree	A’s	club	 is	also	a	
member	of	MAFFI,	the	Model	“A”	Ford	Foundation,	Inc.		

	 	
CONTACT	INFORMATION	 ABOUT	THIS	NEWSLETTER	
4424	Reynolds	Street	 ©	2020	Shade	Tree	A’s,	except	as	noted.	
Hephzibah	GA	30815-7909	 Please	contact	Robbie	Jones	at	Newsletter@ShadeTreeAs.org	
Website:	http://www.ShadeTreeAs.org	 concerning	reprinting	of	articles,	illustrations,	or	photos.	
Facebook:	Shade	Tree	A’s	Model	A	Ford	Club	
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OFF	THE	RUNNING	BOARD	
Matt	Barrett	-	President	

	

Greetings	fellow	club	members🤠 	
	
I	hope	everyone	had	a	wonderful	Christmas!			
	
Our	STA	Christmas	party	was	a	huge	success!		If	
you	missed	 the	 festivities,	 you	missed	 a	 great	
time.	 Fifty	 members	 and	 guests	 enjoyed	
delicious	 food	 and	 the	 ambiance	 at	 Jack	
Sheppard's	 Country	 Store.	 Thank	 you	 again,	
Jack,	for	the	use	of	your	nostalgic	facility.		
	
The	weather	looks	like	it	will	cooperate	for	our	
New	 Year’s	 Day	 breakfast	 at	 Cracker	 Barrel.	
Let's	 start	 the	 New	 Year	 with	 a	 big	 turnout.	
There	will	be	pics	at	Shadetreeas.org	and	in	our	
next	newsletter.			
	
I	have	been	thinking	that	it	might	be	fun	to	start	
a	new	addition	to	our	newsletter	in	2020.	In	a	
following	article,	I	decided	to	tell	our	members	
how	 and	 when	 I	 got	 involved	 in	 the	 Model	 A	
"obsession".	 I'd	 like	 to	encourage	all	of	 you	 to	
email	me	your	story	 -	with	pictures	whenever	
possible	 -	 which	 will	 then	 appear	 in	 a	 future	
newsletter.	 I	 know	 that	 you	 all	 have	 fun	 and	
interesting	 accounts	 of	 your	 "journey	 to	
obsession"	 🤣 [Email	 your	 stories	 to	 the	
Newsletter	Editor	too.	Ed.] 
	
Be	sure	to	attend	the	next	meeting	at	Richard's	
Garage	on	Monday,	 January	13th.	 	Our	speaker	
will	be	Don	Patterson,	who	 is	quite	 the	expert	
on	antique	radios.	 	His	presentation	should	be	
very	interesting,	so	don't	miss	this	meeting.	
	
Stuart	Smith	 is	 the	2019	Monroe	Wade	award	
winner	 and	 a	 very	 deserving	 one.	
Congratulations	to	you,	Stuart!	
	

Hope	to	see	you	in	you	"A"	soon!!!	
	

🎉🎉 	HAPPY	NEW	YEAR	🎉🎉 	

 

MEETING	MINUTES	
	
There	 was	 no	 December	 meeting	 due	 to	 the	
annual	 Shade	 Tree	 A's	 Christmas	 Party	 at	 Jack	
Shepard's	Country	Store;	therefore,	there	are	no	
meeting	minutes.		
 	

MONTHLY	MEETING	TIME	&	LOCATION	
Meetings	 are	 held	 on	 the	 second	 Monday	 of	
each	month	at	Richard	Dunevent’s	garage,	4338	
Owens	Road,	Evans,	GA.	Meetings	begin	at	7:00	
PM	and	are	followed	by	refreshments.	
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LOOKING	AHEAD	
 

Club	Calendar	
	
January	
1	 Shade	Tree	A's	New	Year’s	Day	breakfast,	Cracker	Barrel	at	I-20	and	Belair	Road,	8:00	AM	
13	 Shade	Tree	A’s	Meeting,	7:00	PM,	Richard’s	garage	
	 (Antique	radios	presented	by	Don	Patterson)	
	
February	
10	 Shade	Tree	A’s	Meeting,	7:00	PM,	Richard’s	garage	
	 (Technical	Program	TBA)	
	
March	
9	 Shade	Tree	A’s	Meeting,	7:00	PM,	Richard’s	garage	
	 (Technical	Program	TBA)	
21	 Palmetto	A’s	Annual	Picnic		
	
	

	
TBA	-	To	Be	Announced	

January	
Refreshments	

	
	
	
	

	
	

Ham	sliders,	potato	
salad,	baked	beans	and	
brownies	provided	by	
Sheila	&	Jim	McPherson	
and	Dan	Perla	

January	
Birthdays	

	
7	 Mary	Griffin	
20	 Leonard	McCain	
24	 Edward	Griffin	
29	 Heidi	Carruthers	
31	 Janet	Neumar	
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ANNOUNCEMENTS	
 

 
 
	 	

Shade	Tree	A’s	Member	News	
	
•	 Congratulations	to	Stuart	Smith	for	winning	the	2019	

Monroe	Wade	Award		
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

Send	items	for	Shade	Tree	A’s	Member	News	to:	
newsletter@ShadeTreeAs.org	

	

Monthly	Technical	Program	
	

Got	an	idea	for	a	technical	program	for	presentation	at	a	monthly	meeting?	
	

Got	a	topic	you	would	like	discussed	during	a	monthly	technical	program?	
	

Do	you	want	to	volunteer	to	present	a	technical	program?	
	

If	so,	contact	Darrell	Henderson	at	vp@ShadeTreeAs.org	or	706-863-1673	
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ANNOUNCEMENTS	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

MARC	Driving	Awards	Program	Mileage	is	Now	Due	
 
If	 you	 are	 a	 participant	 in	 the	Model	 A	Restorer's	 Club	Driving	Awards	 Program,	 please	 note	 your	
mileage	as	of	December	31,	2019	and	provide	 it	 to	 the	Shade	Tree	A’s	Driving	Coordinator,	Robbie	
Jones.		
	
If	you	are	a	member	of	MARC	you	are	eligible	to	participate	in	the	program.	A	one-time	registration	fee	
of	$1.00	is	required.	The	first	award	is	given	at	2,000	miles	and	every	5,000	miles	thereafter.	Mileage	
does	not	have	to	be	earned	all	in	one	year	and	can	accumulate	from	year	to	year.	Additional	information	
on	the	program	including	how	to	register	can	be	found	on	the	MARC	website	at:		

	
www.modelaford.org/drivingawards.htm	

	

	 	

Shade	Tree	A's	Annual	Dues	Are	Past	Due!											
	
If	you	haven't	paid	your	dues	yet,	please	do	so	by	the	January	meeting.	The	Newsletter	
mailing	list	will	be	updated	soon	to	reflect	the	current	roster.	Hurry	up	so	you	don't	miss	

out	on	Club	news	and	activities.		
	

Dues	are	$25.	Checks	should	be	made	payable	to	Shade	Tree	A's	and	can	be	mailed	to	Dan	
Perla	or	Richard	Dunevent	or	brought	to	the	January	meeting.	

	

Time	for	a	New	Shade	Tree	A’s	Webmaster	
	

I	created	the	Shade	Tree	A’s	website	in	1996	inspired	by	the	1995	MAFCA	
South	East	Divisional	Meet	that	our	club	sponsored.		It	was	also	the	first	SE	
Divisional	 MAFCA	 meet.	 	 Now,	 after	 over	 23	 years	 of	 maintaining	 the	
website,	I	feel	it	is	time	to	let	someone	else	contribute	to	the	club	by	taking	
over	the	reins	of	the	website.		I	will	continue	to	manage	the	website	till	the	
end	of	March	2020,	during	which	time	I	will	assist	whoever	takes	over.		The	
website	 hosting	 is	 currently	 paid	 for	 until	 October	 2020.	 	 If	 no	 one	
volunteers,	and	the	club	does	not	continue	to	pay	for	the	website,	the	URL	
(shadetreeas.org)	will	be	lost	after	October	2020.	

	
Regards,	
Dan	Perla	
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RECENT	EVENTS	
Shade	Tree	A's	Annual	Christmas	Party	

Saturday,	December	14,	2019	
Story	and	photos	by	Robbie	Jones	

	
The	annual	Shade	Tree	A's	Christmas	party	was	held	at	Jack	Shepard's	Country	Store.	Approximately	
fifty	Shade	Tree	A's	members	and	their	families	attended.	All	enjoyed	turkey	and	dressing	with	all	the	
fixins	-	and	dessert.		
	
Stuart	 Smith	was	 awarded	 the	 2019	Monroe	
Wade	Award	by	Club	President,	Matt	Barrett,	
and	Betty	Wade,	Monroe	Wade's	wife.	Deborah	
Fuller,	Monroe	and	Betty's	daughter,	was	also	
on	hand	for	the	award.		
	
Stuart has been active in driving his Model A on 
local tours, parades, and tours to distant locations 
and presenting programs at meetings. He 
frequently shares tips and videos on the repair and 
restoration of the Model A. He is famous for his 
video documentation of our tours, both local and 
long distance. He has served on the Board of 
Directors and is a frequent attendee of the Shade 
Tree A’s Wednesday Lunch Group and Follow 
the Quail Tours.  
	

Congratulations	Stuart!	
	

	
	

Monroe	Wade	and	the		
Shade	Tree	A’s	

	
New	members	 might	 wonder	 who	Monroe	Wade	
was.	Monroe	was	a	man	who	loved	Model	A’s	and	
who	loved	the	Shade	Tree	A’s	Club!	A	man	you	could	
ALWAYS	 depend	 on	 to	 help	 a	 fellow	 member	
regardless	of	the	time	or	weather.	Monroe	worked	
hard	 for	 the	 Club	 and	 you	 could	 usually	 find	him	
leading	a	tour	or	carrying	in	refreshments	or	door	
prizes	that	he	had	talked	some	local	business	into	
donating.	
	
After	restoring	a	1930		
Tudor	that	had	belonged		
to	his	Mother,	Monroe	
went	on	to	restore	a		
number	of	other	A’s.		
All	of	them	were	award-	
winning	cars!	
	
After	his	death	in	2003,	
his	wife	Betty	and	his		
daughters,	Deborah	and		
Joyce,	have	continued	to		
be	active	in	the	Club	and		
to	drive	Monroe’s	beloved	cars.		
	
Monroe	 was	 a	 great	 friend	 and	 we	 miss	 his	
enthusiasm	and	his	ability	to	make	a	Model	A	purr	
like	a	contented	kitten.	
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RECENT	EVENTS	
	

Shade	Tree	A's	Annual	Christmas	Party	
Continued	
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Model	A	Story	
	

My	Model	A	Ford	History	
Story	and	photos	by	Matt	Barrett	

	
In	1962	John	F.	Kennedy	was	president,	gas	was	28	cents	a	gallon,	I	was	turning	11	years	old	and	this	
is	where	my	story	begins.		I	had	several	school	classmates	that	were	throwing	newspapers	and	making	
15	to	20	dollars	per	week.		That	sounded	good	to	me	so	I	applied	and	got	a	route	near	my	home.			One	
of	my	customers	happened	to	have	several	Model	A	Fords	in	their	backyard	and	I	inquired	if	they	were	
for	sale.	I	purchased	my	first	car	for	10	dollars	down	and	10	dollars	per	week	for	9	weeks.	At	the	end	of	
those	 long	weeks,	 the	car	was	officially	mine!!	 	 I	spent	all	of	my	free	time	tearing	the	car	apart	and	
restoring	the	chassis.		Soon	after	I	found	a	running	1931	Town	Sedan	in	Blackville,	South	Carolina	for	
100	dollars.		Since	I	had	no	driver’s	license,	my	father	drove	the	car	to	Augusta	without	a	muffler,	brakes,	
working	starter	and	2	quarts	low	on	crankcase	oil.			Three	weeks	later	someone	saw	my	car	located	in	
my	dad's	downtown	warehouse	and	offered	me	300	dollars	but	I	wasn't	having	any	thoughts	of	selling	
my	just	acquired	Model	A.	
	
Fast	forward	5	years	and	I	had	purchased	3	more	Fords.		One	was	a	1930	Town	Sedan	that	I	purchased	
off	 Lumpkin	Road	 for	400	dollars	which	Bob	 Jones	helped	me	 restore.	 I	 traded	him	 the	1931	 slant	
window	Town	Sedan	that	now	lives	at	Richard	Dunevent's	Garage.	
	
In	1980	the	mortgage	interest	rate	went	to	20	percent	so	I	thought	it	a	good	time	to	sell	my	last	Model	
A	to	Joe	Holley.		Jim	McPherson	now	owns	that	1930	Town	Sedan	🚘 	!!	
	
For	many	years	I	was	"Model	A-less"	but	I	never	lost	my	desire	to	own	another	one.	That	brings	us	to	
2016	when	I	purchased	Chuck	Howell's	1930	Tudor	Sedan.	I	have	pictures	of	the	"before"	and	"after"	
and	you	can	see	a	striking	difference.	When	it	is	100	degrees	in	July,	I	tell	my	wife	that	driving	my	A	is	
the	most	fun	I've	ever	had	with	my	clothes	on.	🤠 	
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THE	SHADE	TREE	A’S	–	THIRTY	YEARS	AGO	
		

The	1985-2005	Shade	Tree	A’s	newsletters	are	now	available	on	the	
Shade	Tree	A’s	website.		They	can	be	accessed	via	the	same	“button"	
as	the	other	newsletters,	but	they	are	password	protected.	The	same	
password	used	 to	access	 the	member	 roster	 is	used	 to	access	 the	
newsletters.	Thank	you	Dan	Perla	for	scanning	these	and	posting	on	
the	website.	
	
	
	

	
The	 January	 1990	 issue	 of	 the	
Shade	 Tree	 A's	 Newsletter	
included	instructions	for	building	a	
Model	 A	 tow	 bar.	 The	 Newsletter	
editor	 subtlety	 hinted	 at	 wanting	
help	 with	 the	 content	 of	 the	
Newsletter	 (hint-hint	 from	 the	
current	 editor	 too).	 Then	 Club	
President,	Ralph	Neitzke,	reflected	
on	 the	 Club's	 activities	 in	 1989,	
such	 as	 tours,	 delivery	 of	 toys	 to	
Toys	 for	 Tots,	 and	 helping	 other	
Club	 members	 sand,	 paint	 and	
assemble	Model	A	cars	and	trucks.		
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TECHNICAL	TOPICS	
		

Clean	Those	Wheels	
Originally	submitted	by	Tony	Topicz	and	previously	published	in	the	

AaaOOOgah	newsletter,	Ohio	Valley	Region.	
	

Here	 is	a	very	simple	and	easy	way	 to	 clean	spoked	wheels.	Buy	a	good	brand	of	 "Foam	Bathroom	
Cleaner"	to	spray	on	your	wheels.	After	spraying,	wait	a	few	minutes	to	let	the	cleaner	soak	in	and	to	
penetrate	the	dirt.	Rinse	off	with	a	garden	hose	and	you	should	have	clean	and	shiny	wheels.		
	

Front	Wheel	Bearing	Installation	and	Adjustment	
Jim’s	Tech	Tip	-	Model	A	Ford	Club	of	America	

1.	See	that	front	hub,	inner	and	outer	bearings	are	packed	with	grease.		
2.	Front	hub	washer	should	slide	over	 threads	on	spindle	body	with	 fingers	
(loose	fit).		
3.	 Install	 nut	 and	 tighten	 it	while	 slowly	 turning	 the	brake	drum	so	 that	 all	
component	parts	are	pulled	together	snugly;	that	is,	inner	and	outer	bearings	
will	be	snug	in	cones,	washer	is	tight	against	outer	roller	bearing,	and	nut	tight	
against	washer.	(There	will	be	a	slight	drag	when	drum	is	turned.)	Not	over	8-
10	ft-lbs	of	torque	is	required	to	get	these	results.		
4.	Turn	nut	BACK	two	castle	slots	(this	is	approximately	1⁄4	turn	of	nut);	insert	
cotter	pin	and	try	bearings	for	a	slight	side	play	and	a	free	spinning	drum	or	wheel.		
	
Don’t	forget	the	cotter	pin!	The	nut	will	back	out	and	the	wheel	will	come	off.	That	will	totally	spoil	your	
Model	A	Day!		
	

Cooling	System	Treatment	
By	Robbie	Jones	

	
While	at	the	Shade	Tree	A's	Christmas	Party,	I	was	talking	
to	Paul	Ianuario,	Ernie	Dinkins'	brother-in-law.	He	told	me	
about	a	cooling	system	treatment	that	greatly	reduced	the	
temperature	of	his	 early	Ford	V-8	 car.	 It's	 called	RMI-25	
Cooling	 System	 Treatment.	 The	 product	 was	 originally	
developed	 for	 and	 used	 by	 commercial	 fleet	 operators.	
According	to	their	website:	

	
It	cleans	while	you	drive;	inhibits	rust,	cavitation	erosion,	electrolysis	and	pitting;	lubricates	
water	pump	seals	and	thermostats;	and	improves	cooling.	

	
If	you're	having	cooling	system	problems,	you	may	want	to	consider	this	product.	If	you	do	use	RMI-25,	
let	us	know	about	your	experience.	

Jim’s Tech Tip 
 
 
Front Wheel Bearing Installation and Adjustment 
 

1.  See that front hub, inner and outer bearings 
are packed with grease. 

2. Front hub washer should slide over threads 
on spindle body with fingers (loose fit). 

3. Install nut and tighten it while slowly turning 
the brake drum so that all component parts are 
pulled together snugly; that is, inner and outer 
bearings will be snug in cones, washer is tight 
against outer roller bearing, and nut tight against 
washer. (There will be a slight drag when drum is 
turned.)  Not over 8-10 ft-lbs of torque is required 
to get these results. 

4. Turn nut BACK two castle slots (this is 
approximately ¼ turn of nut); insert cotter pin and 
try bearings for a slight side play and a free spinning 

drum or wheel. 
 
Don’t forget the cotter pin!  The nut will back out and the wheel will come off.  That will totally 
spoil your Model A Day! 
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•	 Original	Model	A	Instruction	Books	 •	 Engine	stand,	$25	OBO,		
		 (Owner’s	Manual).	Prices	based	on		 Robbie	Jones	
	 condition,	$25	to	$195.			

Don	Turley,	Call	706-863-4867,		
leave	a	message	and	I	will	return		
your	call.	Or	email	don@donturley.com	

•	 Set	of	four	tires	for	1928-1929	Model	A	Fords	(those	years	having	21	inch	wheels.)	These	are	bias	ply	
Firestone	whitewalls,	less	than	2	years	old,	with	less	than	1,000	miles	on	them.	They	are	in	excellent	
condition.	Selling	just	the	tires,	not	the	wheels.	I	am	asking	$525	(Price	Reduced)	-	they	sell	new	for	
just	under	$900.	Email:	Eddie	Collins,	1947collins@gmail.com.	Eddie	is	the	newsletter	editor	for	the	
LowCountry	Model	A	Ford	Club	in	Charleston.		
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